PLYMOUTH BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Tuesday, July 21, 2009

Town Hall Mayflower Room

The Selectmen held a meeting on Tuesday, July 21, 2009 at 7:00 p.m. at Town Hall in the Mayflower Room. 

Present: 

Richard J. Quintal, Jr., Chairman 

David F. Malaguti, Vice Chairman
Daniel “Butch” Machado, Jr. [arrived 7:40 p.m.]

John T. Mahoney, Jr.

William P. Hallisey, Jr.

Melissa Arrighi, Acting Town Manager

Call to Order

Chairman Quintal called the meeting to order at 7:03 p.m. and led the audience in the Pledge of Allegiance.   He then held a moment of silence in recognition of the passing of DPW employee Ken Strassel.

Fire Department Swearing-In Ceremony
Acting Town Manager Melissa Arrighi introduced the swearing-in ceremony to recognize three newly-promoted officers within the Plymouth Fire Department.  Fire Chief Edward Bradley introduced the officers and provided information on the educational background and training of each.  
Because the Town Clerk could not be available for this meeting, the Fire Department’s Chaplain, Bill Fillebrown, led the following officers through the oath of service: Jerome T. Hart (promoted to Captain), Scott D. Manual (promoted to Lieutenant), and Mark S. Helminiak (promoted to Lieutenant).

The Board congratulated and offered its best wishes to the newly promoted officers.  

Presentation of Certificate to Heroic Citizen

Captain John Rogers, on behalf of the Chief of Police and the Plymouth Police Department, presented a Certificate of Appreciation to Jeffrey Hall of Abington, who responded quickly when a vehicle leapt the curb and entered a crowd of citizens observing the Vietnam Traveling Wall opening ceremonies on Water Street in June.  Captain Rogers explained that Mr. Hall approached the moving vehicle without hesitation to shift the vehicle’s gear into park and prevent it from traveling further into the crowd.   Mr. Hall accepted the certificate to applause from the audience.

Chairman Quintal called for a brief recess to allow audience members an opportunity to exit the room after the swearing-in ceremony and presentation of the certificate.

Public Hearing: Alteration of Premises – Annual All Alcohol Restaurant License
Chairman Quintal reconvened the meeting at approximately 7:25 p.m. and opened a hearing to consider an application for an Alteration of Premises from Nocera Restaurant Group, Inc. d/b/a Café Strega, holder of an annual All Alcohol Restaurant Liquor License, 16 Main Street Extension, Maria DeFilippis, Manager.  Notice of the hearing was given in accordance with Chapter 138 of the Massachusetts General Laws and those wishing to be heard on the matter were encouraged to attend. 
Maria DeFilippis addressed the Board on behalf of the license application and explained that she and her colleagues wish to expand Café Strega and add the adjoining area below the restaurant (formerly occupied by The Vine Wine Bar) to its license to create a smaller, more intimate lounge that reflects the menu upstairs.  In response to a question from Vice Chairman Malaguti, Ms. DeFilippis noted that Café Strega’s operations will simply be extended downstairs, but there will be no outdoor amplified music, as the previous Vine Wine Bar had.
Seeing no further questions or comments from the Board, Chairman Quintal opened the hearing to public comment from those for or against the license application.  No citizens came forth to address the Board, and, thus, Chairman Quintal closed the hearing to await a motion.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Mahoney, the Board voted to grant an Alteration of Premises (as outlined in the license application) to Nocera Restaurant Group, Inc. d/b/a Café Strega.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.
Town Manager’s Report

Transfer Station Violations – Ms. Arrighi provided a report and a recommendation to the Selectmen regarding violations issued for those motorists who entered the Town’s transfer stations without purchasing a valid, FY2010 pass.  The Maintenance office, she said, has received numerous telephone calls from residents asking that their violations be waived because they entered the transfer station with the belief that they could purchase a pass inside.  Some used the facility and dumped their trash while others went home with their trash, Ms. Arrighi noted, and many have said it was an honest mistake, not realizing that it was the time of the year when passes expire.  In addition, she said, several residents were unaware that the Town made cuts in overtime that eliminated the sale of passes at the transfer stations.  
At this point, Ms. Arrighi reported, the DPW Maintenance Division’s clerk has entered 10,000 registrations for purchased passes into the computerized plate-scan system, with approximately 7,000 remaining for entry.   Using current data, she said, there are 2,735 violations that total approximately $136,000 in fines.  
Ms. Arrighi offered her recommendation that DPW staff members compare the list of violations against the list of all those who purchased a pass by July 10th.   If a citizen entered the transfer station with an expired pass between the dates of July 1 and July 10 but also purchased a pass within that timeframe, she explained, the Town, with the Board’s permission, will allow a dismissal of that violation; conversely, if there are those who entered the stations during that time period but did not purchase a pass by July 10th, those violations will be issued.  If the Selectmen agree with this recommendation, Ms. Arrighi said, this courtesy will be allowed for the current year only, and the Town will find a way to make passes available at the transfer station during at least one weekend next year.  
Vice Chairman Malaguti made a motion to provide a 10-day grace period for transfer station violations, according to the stipulations set forth in the Acting Town Manager’s recommendation.   Selectman Mahoney seconded the motion and initiated a brief discussion during which members of the Board posed questions to Ms. Arrighi.  When discussion came to a close, the Board voted to grant a one-time 10-day grace period for transfer station violations, according to the stipulations set forth in the Acting Town Manager’s recommendation.   Voted 4-0-0, approved.
Joslyn Property – Ms. Arrighi announced that she has worked with the School Department’s Superintendent and Business Manager on a proposal to allow the Schools to assume oversight of the Town’s property at 158 Center Hill Road in Plymouth, also known as the Joslyn Center.   The School Department, she noted, intends to transform the facility at the site into a professional development and conference center for use by the school district, as well as for Town use.   Ms. Arrighi explained that students from the Schools’ vocational programs will complete the majority of work and oversee the continuing maintenance of the building—a task to which the Town cannot fully devote itself, based on time and budget constraints.   As the Conservation Commission has an interest in this facility, she said, the School Department is happy to consult with the Commission regarding these plans, if a request is made.   

Ms. Arrighi offered her recommendation that the Town allow the School Department to assume the oversight, maintenance, utility and insurance costs, and related expenses for the facility at 158 Center Hill Road, with the understanding that the Schools will make arrangements for Town Staff to occasionally use the building for professional development or seminars/meetings at no cost.   

In response to an inquiry from Selectman Mahoney, William Keohan, chairman of the Community Preservation Committee, noted that the committee would like to see the Center Hill facility (which was purchased with Community Preservation Act funds) become operational.  Up until this point, Mr. Keohan said, the building has been underutilized, and the committee views this arrangement with the School Department as a great opportunity for both the students and the Town as a whole.
Vice Chairman Malaguti made a motion to approve the School Department’s assumption of the care and maintenance of the facility at 158 Center Hill Road, as outlined by the Acting Town Manager.  Selectman Mahoney seconded the motion, but Chairman Quintal asked if the Board could delay its decision to obtain further information from the School Department on its plans for the facility.  Chairman Quintal asked of the building could be leased or sold.  Mr. Keohan explained that, theoretically, the Town could sell the building, but some form of easement over the conservation restriction would need to be established, and the money from the sale of the facility would revert back to the Community Preservation fund. 
The Board agreed to table its decision on the matter until the following meeting.  Vice Chairman Malaguti withdrew his motion.  
Contribution to the Eel River Headwaters Restoration Project – Ms. Arrighi was pleased to announce that The Nature Conservancy donated $10,000 to the Town of Plymouth for use in support of the Eel River Headwaters Restoration, a project being led by the Department of Public Works (DPW) which will restore approximately 40 acres of wetlands and 1.25 miles of river channel at the headwaters of the Eel River.   Ms. Arrighi invited Robb Johnson, the Southeast Massachusetts Program Director of The Nature Conservancy, and David Gould, Acting DPW Director, to share a few words with the Board regarding the project.

Mr. Gould explained that the contribution will be used toward the reconstruction of stream wetlands and the purchase of a new concrete box culvert planned for the driveway leading to The Nature Conservancy’s office.  Mr. Johnson officially presented Mr. Gould with the check of $10,000 from The Nature Conservancy, and he commended the Town for its aggressive pursuit of restoration and preservation of its natural resources. 

[Note: Selectman Machado arrived and joined the meeting at this time, 7:40 p.m.] 
400th Anniversary State Commission – Ms. Arrighi announced that the Selectmen, under Executive Order 502 signed by His Excellency, Governor Deval Patrick, have been given the ability to make two appointments to the Plymouth, Massachusetts 400th Anniversary State Commission.   The Board, Ms. Arrighi explained, must select two representatives to serve on this Council: one must be a sitting member of the Board of Selectmen and the other must be a member at large. 
Selectman Mahoney stated that he would like to serve as the Board’s designee to the State Commission, as he is currently serving as the Board’s representative on the local 400th Anniversary Committee.   The local committee, he said, discussed submitting Benjamin Brewster’s name as the Board’s citizen-at-large appointee to the State Commission.  
On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Hallisey, the Board appointed John Mahoney (to serve as the sitting Selectman) and Benjamin Brewster (to serve as the citizen-at-large), to the Governor’s 400th Anniversary State Commission.   Voted 4-0-1 to approve Mr. Mahoney (Selectman Mahoney abstained from voting for himself), and voted 5-0-0 to approve Mr. Brewster.
Licenses

One Day Wine And Malt License

· Cabby Shack, Inc. d/b/a Cabby Shack (Roo Graham, 30 Town Wharf Road) requested two (2) One Day Wine & Malt licenses for an outdoor luau to be held at 30 Town Wharf Road from 11:00 a.m. to 9:00 p.m. on August 8 and 9, 2009.  Liquor liability is in place and professional bartenders will serve the alcohol. 
On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to grant two (2) One Day Wine & Malt licenses (as outlined above) to Cabby Shack, Inc. / Roo Graham.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Vehicle for Hire Operator (New)

· For Total Travelers Transportation:

· Gregory Barone, 18 Tremont St., Apt. 2, Kingston

Issuance of above license is subject to the requisite CORI background check.  Driving record shows no basis for denial.


On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to approve a Vehicle for Hire Operator License for Gregory Barone to drive for Total Travelers Transportation.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
Administrative Notes

Meeting Minutes – The Board approved the minutes of the April 14, 2009 Selectmen’s meeting, with abstentions from Selectman Machado, as he did not attend this meeting, and Selectman Hallisey, as  he was not a member of the Board at the time of this meeting.

Chapter 61 Right of First Refusal – The Board waived the 120 day timeline and chose not to exercise its right to purchase the property identified as property of Mark A. Ridder, President, Long Pond Golf Corp. and shown on Assessors Map 77A, Lot 6C (approximately 232 acres of land commonly known as Waverly Oaks), under the provisions of M.G.L. Chapter 61 B, Section 9.  This is in accordance with the Memorandum of Understanding between the Town of Plymouth and Plymouth Rock Studios, LLC, dated October 27, 2008, in Section Five (Other Matters), Subsection K. 

Authorization to Spend from Eel River Gift Account – The Board authorized the DPW Environmental Manager to expend funds from the Eel River Headwaters Restoration Gift Account.    

Appointment of Committee Designees – The Board appointed the following designees to Town Committees:


For the Advisory & Finance Comm.: 
Christopher Merrill
Audit Committee

For the Planning Board:  

Malcolm McGregor
Community Preservation








Paul McAlduff

Building Committee








Tim Grandy
        
Roads Advisory Comm.

For the School Committee:


Margie Burgess
Audit Committee
Dennis Begley

Building Committee

John White

Building Committee

Special Events Overtime Gift Account – The Board established a gift account for Special Events Overtime, from which the Parks Superintendent is authorized to expend funds towards the overtime costs associated with the Town’s set-up and maintenance of community events.  

Contribution for Special Events Overtime – The Board accepted, with gratitude, a contribution of $8,000.00 from the Plymouth Growth & Development Corporation to the Town’s Special Events Overtime Account to be used towards the overtime costs associated with the Town’s set-up and maintenance of community events scheduled during 2009 that are currently supported by the Visitor Services Board.   [Note:  Any funds contributed by the PGDC left remaining in the Special Events Gift Account in excess of $12,000.00 at the end of the 2009 event season will be returned to the PGDC.]

Donation of Antique Postcards – The Board accepted, with gratitude, the donation of antique postcards depicting Plymouth landmarks from M. James O’Connell of Overland Park, Kansas.  The Plymouth Public Library will steward these items on behalf of the Town.

Public Comment

Gene Lane expressed concerns regarding the condition of the revetment wall at Plymouth Long Beach and the danger a northeast storm could pose to the beach, if the wall is not adequately repaired.  Mr. Lane reported that Town Meeting voted approximately 15 years ago to appropriate funds for both a comprehensive study of the beach and the repair of the wall, yet no action has been taken on its restoration.   He urged the Selectmen to make the repair of the revetment wall a priority before a strong storm causes irreparable damage.

Joshua Freeman of Taunton revisited the Board with his proposal for the re-establishment of Massachusetts’ Colonial-era regional government.  Mr. Freeman also discussed some of his ideas for the creation of a commemorative coin in honor of the forthcoming quadricentennial celebration in 2020.    
David Gould, Acting DPW Director, addressed the Board to respond to Mr. Lane’s comments regarding the revetment wall at Plymouth Long Beach.   Mr. Gould confirmed that Town Meeting did, in fact, give the Town the authority to borrow $3.2 million towards the study of the beach and reparations of protective structures, and $2.8 million, he said, currently remains in the account.    Mr. Gould explained that the Army Corps of Engineers was scheduled to rebuild the stone dike structure that protects a portion of the beach but, due to permitting delays that have been caused by legal challenges from Long beach home owners, the Town has only been able to conduct beach nourishment through the addition of several loads of sand.

Russ Shirley of Precinct 11 shared his concern about a recent decision made by Kingston’s Board of Selectmen to prevent the extension of the roadway beyond the Lowe’s store to connect with property in Plymouth (on which a hotel project has been proposed).   Mr. Shirley claimed that Kingston’s vote has delayed developers from moving forward with a project that could benefit the Town of Plymouth, and he noted his intent to refrain from spending money in the Town of Kingston until this matter is resolved.

Chairman Quintal reported that the Town of Kingston has contacted the Town of Plymouth with a request to be included in Plymouth’s Economic Target Area.  He suggested that the Board consider discussing the matter raised by Mr. Shirley with the Kingston Selectmen when they are scheduled to meet jointly on the Economic Target Area proposal.  Ms. Arrighi noted that this joint meeting with the Kingston Selectmen is scheduled for August.

Committee Appointments – Uncontested Seats

Vice Chairman Malaguti asked that appointees stand and be recognized as the Board listed those citizens who were unopposed in their application to serve on Town committees.   On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Hallisey, the Board appointed the following list of committee applicants for the terms specified.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

1749 Courthouse: 3 seats available and 3 applicants

Wesley Ennis


incumbent for re-appointment 

one year term, exp. 6/30/10

Beverly Ness


incumbent for re-appointment

three year term, exp. 6/30/12

M. Lee Regan


incumbent for re-appointment

two year term, exp. 6/30/11

Council on Aging: 2 seats available and 1 applicant

Deborahlyn Phillips

new applicant



three year term, exp. 6/30/12

Cultural Council: 11 seats available and 3 applicants

Richard F. Knox

new applicant



one year term, exp. 6/30/10

Mary Lou Navin

new applicant



two year term, exp. 6/30/11

Douglas O’Roak

new applicant



two year term, exp. 6/30/11

Harbor Committee: 2 seats available and 2 applicants
Harold Gagne


incumbent for re-appointment

three year term, exp. 6/30/12





At-large seat

Chester T. Gwardyak

incumbent for re-appointment

three year term, exp. 6/30/12





Yacht Club member

Historic District Commission: 1 seat available and 1 applicant

Anthony Provenzano

incumbent for re-appointment

two year term, exp. 6/30/11





Registered voter seat

No Place For Hate: 1 seat available and 1 applicant

Stephen Maher


new applicant



one year term, exp. 6/30/10

Roads Advisory Committee: 3 Seats available and 2 applicants

Michael Hanlon, PE

new applicant



three year term, exp. 6/30/12





Experience required seat





Daniel 
Roderigues

incumbent for re-appointment

three year term, exp. 6/30/12





Experience required seat





Zoning Board of Appeals: 1 alternate seat and 1 applicant

Ryan J. Matthews

new applicant



one year term, exp. 6/30/10

Committee Interviews for Contested Seats

Audit Committee

Chairman Quintal noted that the Board would choose two (2) citizens to serve on the Audit Committee for terms effective July 22, 2009 through June 30, 2012.  There were five (5) applicants.  The following applicants were invited to appear before the Board, one-by-one, for a brief interview.  Each applicant was given the opportunity to introduce himself and to answer questions posed by the Board.
Kevin J. Feeney

72 Ellisville Road


incumbent

Thurston W. Hartford

2 Stephens Lane, Apt. B

new applicant

Richard F. Knox

1 Blackmers Lane 


new applicant
Chairman Quintal noted that a fourth applicant, Steven J. Ingalls of 14 Bruce Road, phoned the Selectmen’s Office earlier during the day to indicate that he was unable to attend the meeting.   A fifth applicant, Mike Mueller of 6 Clam Pudding, was not in attendance at the meeting when Chairman Quintal called upon him to address the Board. 

During the interview session, Richard Knox withdrew his application as a candidate for the committee, citing the experience of candidates Mr. Feeney and Mr. Hartford and their ability to fill the two vacancies on the committee.

Members of the Board thanked all of the applicants for their willingness to serve.   By unanimous vote, the Board appointed the following citizens to serve on the Audit Committee, for the term specified.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Term 1 – Expires June 30, 2012
Kevin J. Feeney
(five votes)

Term 2 – Expires June 30, 2012
Thurston W. Hartford
(five votes)

Manomet Village Steering Committee

Chairman Quintal explained that the Board would choose one (1) citizen to serve on the Manomet Village Steering Committee for a term effective July 22, 2009 through June 30, 2012.   There were two (2) applicants.  The following applicants were invited to appear before the Board for a brief interview.  Each applicant was given the opportunity to introduce himself and to answer questions posed by the Board.

Christopher Madeiras

15 Taylor Avenue


new applicant

Barry Wood


4 Beaver Dam Road


new applicant

Members of the Board thanked both of the applicants for their willingness to serve.   By majority vote, the Board appointed Barry Wood to serve on the Manomet Village Steering Committee, for a term effective July 22, 2009 through June 30, 2012.  Mr. Wood received four votes, and Mr. Madeiras received one vote.
Discussion on Committee Term Limits

Chairman Quintal suggested that the Selectmen revisit the discussion on committee term limits at a later date.   No objections were made to Chairman Quintal’s suggestion.

Plymouth Agricultural Commission & Right to Farm Law
William Keohan, chairman of the Open Space Committee (“OSC”), introduced the presentation on his committee’s proposal to implement a Right to Farm bylaw and establish an Agricultural Commission.   Mr. Keohan reviewed the history, charge and responsibilities of the OSC before turning the presentation over to OSC vice chair, Charlotte Russell.

Ms. Russell reported that the OSC is sponsoring two articles for Fall Town Meeting in collaboration with the community-based Right to Farm Steering Committee, a group formed by local citizens who wish to promote and advocate for local agriculture.  The two articles—which request passage of a Right to Farm Bylaw and the establishment of a Plymouth Agricultural Commission, respectively—will cost the taxpayers nothing, she said.  These initiatives, Ms. Russell stated, will not encroach upon any citizen rights; rather, they will reaffirm what is already part of State law.
Heidi Cooley, Kathryn Brewster, Ginny Davis, and Nathan Withington, members of the Right to Farm Steering Committee, each contributed to portions of a PowerPoint presentation on the committee’s intent behind—and efforts to promote—the establishment of the commission and the bylaw.   These initiatives, they explained, will provide Plymouth’s farming community with visibility and representation and demonstrate the Town’s support for agriculture.   Mr. Withington displayed a map which highlighted all of the towns in Massachusetts that have enacted a Right to Farm bylaw and/or established an Agricultural Commission.  
Irene Winkler from the U.S. Department of Agriculture’s Natural Resources Conservation Service addressed the Board to respond to questions regarding the proposed initiatives.   Ms. Winkler discussed the ways in which the initiatives will help local farmers to access technical services from State and Federal agencies and improve their knowledge of agriculture and farming.   She explained how the Selectmen-appointed commission will be able to assist with conflict resolution between farmers and their neighbors before matters make their way to the Conservation Commission or Board of Selectmen.  
Chairman Quintal and Vice Chairman Malaguti expressed support for the bylaw and establishment of an Agricultural Commission.   In the interest of full disclosure, Vice Chairman Malaguti noted that Ms. Cooley, one of the presenters from the Right to Farm Steering Committee, is his daughter.
The consensus of the Board appeared favorable to the Open Space Committee’s proposal to bring forth the Right to Farm and Agricultural Commission articles for Fall Town Meeting.  Seeing no further questions or comments from the Board, Chairman Quintal called for a five minute recess to prepare for the next agenda item.

SEMASS Waste Disposal Contract

Chairman Quintal reconvened the meeting at approximately 9:05 p.m. 

Larry Fava, chairman of the Solid Waste Advisory Committee (“SWAC”), provided a presentation on a proposal from SEMASS for the renegotiation of Plymouth’s disposal contract.  SEMASS, he explained, has presented the Town with a Memorandum of Understanding (“MOU”) pertaining to the proposed new contract, which would replace the Town’s current contract that is scheduled to expire in 2014.   
Mr. Fava provided an overview of Covanta Energy, the company that owns the SEMASS facility and the world’s largest operator of energy-from-waste (“EFW”) facilities.   He discussed the company’s financial profile and profitability, noting his assessment that Covanta’s debt-to-equity ratio is high.   Mr. Fava offered a description of the SEMASS facility in Rochester and listed details on the Town’s current contract rate ($22.53 per ton) for disposing its solid waste.  

Mr. Fava displayed a breakdown of the Town’s disposal tonnage by its various facilities / departments and discussed the direct and indirect expenses that are factored into the cost of a transfer station pass.  He summarized the elements of the MOU, noting that SEMASS seeks to renegotiate a new 15 year contract with a five-year catch-up fee and an inflation factor of no more than 4%.   
SEMASS seeks to have the Town affirm its intent to negotiate a new contract in good faith through the signing of the proposed MOU by August 15, 2009, Mr. Fava explained.   The MOU, he said, is the first step in the contract negotiation process that would ultimately be vetted through staff, Town Counsel, and the Board of Selectmen.  This is a “futures-based” contract proposal, Mr. Fava admitted, but if the market changes, he stated, Plymouth could benefit significantly from renegotiating its disposal contract with SEMASS.   He briefly reviewed a financial analysis of the MOU and noted that the SWAC voted to endorse the contract amendment.
Tom Cippola, Business Manager at the Covanta/SEMASS facility, addressed the Board to provide further information on the proposed MOU.   Mr. Cippola explained that, with the proposed new contract, SEMASS is offering Plymouth preferred pricing, ensuring that it will have a better rate than any other new community that signs on with Covanta during the contract term.   As part of the preferred pricing, he noted, the Town’s disposal rates will increase each year, but the contract will offer the Town an ability to negotiate lower rates, if the market dictates as such.  

Members of the Board posed questions to Mr. Fava and Mr. Cippola.  Selectman Machado asked Mr. Fava to discuss how the renegotiation of the Town’s contract with SEMASS would affect the cost of a Transfer Station Pass.   Mr. Fava noted that the current rates are $134 for senior residents and $178 for all other residents; the incremental changes in the tipping fee (if the contract is renegotiated), he estimated, would likely raise the Transfer Station Pass by approximately $2 in the first year and $7 the following year.  If the recycling markets bounce back and the Town can again realize revenue from recycled goods, Mr. Fava said, these increases may be smaller in amount. 
Discussion turned to the management of the South Street transfer station.  Chairman Quintal stated his belief that several facets of SEMASS’s operation of the South Street location need to be improved before the Town considers extending the contract.  Selectman Mahoney noted that he and the members of the SWAC met with Tom Stanwood of SEMASS in February to tour the South Street facility.   The Acting DPW Director, Selectman Mahoney said, has a plan to cap the aging disposal site, per order of the Department of Environmental Protection.  Mr. Fava offered his recommendation that the Town take over the operation of the South Street facility. 
Selectman Mahoney stated that he does not want the Town to miss out on any new available technology that may improve the Town’s ability to deal with its solid waste.  He referenced the Cape Cod Commission’s investigation into a regional approach to solid waste disposal and said that he would be willing to wait upon the Commission’s final report before locking the Town into a new disposal contract with SEMASS.   Mr. Fava contended that Covanta / SEMASS would be in a better position to offer the latest EFW technology, and he cautioned the Board away from missing (what he believes to be) an opportunity to negotiate a better contract.
Mr. Cippola described the MOU as a non-binding agreement that will give both parties the time and opportunity to work out the final terms of a new, binding contract.  Covanta / SEMASS can wait six months before signing into a binding contract, he explained, to allow the Town to review the results of the Cape Cod Commission’s study.   If, after that time, both parties cannot come to an agreement on the contract, both parties may then walk away, Mr. Cippola said.

Ms. Arrighi warned the Board that the term “good faith,” as it pertains to legal dealings, means ‘diligently working towards’ an agreement or contract.   Signing the MOU would bind the Board to negotiate “in good faith,” she explained, and, thus, the exploration of other avenues that might result in the dissolution of contract negotiations with Covanta/SEMASS could create the appearance of not negotiating in good faith.

Further discussion ensued between Selectman Mahoney and Mr. Cippola with regards to the studies being conducted by the Cape Cod Commission, and members of the Board posed some brief questions regarding the MOU.
Chairman Quintal allowed Plymouth resident Jerry Benezra to comment on the proposed MOU.   Mr. Benezra noted that he met with Mr. Fava to evaluate and discuss the Covanta / SEMASS MOU, and he praised Mr. Fava for the effort he has invested in the SWAC and the review of the MOU/contract proposal.  Mr. Benezra referenced his perspective as an attorney in assessing the proposed MOU, which, like Mr. Fava described, appears to be a “futures-based” proposal.  He urged the Board to obtain the assistance of legal experts who could conduct a more in-depth analysis of the proposal, and he offered his assistance, if the Board could provide him with some time to complete such a task.

The Board offered some final questions and comments on the presentation of the MOU.   Mr. Cippola emphasized the non-binding nature of the MOU and SEMASS’s intent to address what will likely be a significant increase to the Plymouth’s tipping fee at the end of the contract term (in 2014).   
Consensus amongst the members of the Board appeared to form around conducting further research in to the MOU and other technologies/opportunities.  The Board took no action on the proposed Covanta/SEMASS Memorandum of Understanding.

Executive Session

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to enter executive session pursuant to Massachusetts General Laws, Chapter 39, Section 23B, Paragraphs 3 (Litigation) and 6 (Value of Real Property).   By roll call: Machado – yes, Malaguti – yes, Mahoney – yes, Hallisey – yes, Quintal – yes.  

Chairman Quintal noted that the Board would return to open session following the conclusion of executive session.

Old Business Letters New Business

Chairman Quintal reconvened the meeting in open session following the conclusion of executive session.

Old Business

Billington Street / Watercourse Road – Selectman Machado inquired if there were any further updates on the concerns both he and Vice Chairman Malaguti expressed regarding the settling of Billington Street near Watercourse Road.  Ms. Arrighi noted that Paul Wohler, the Town’s Water Utilities Superintendent, discussed this issue at a previous meeting.  Selectman Machado explained that Mr. Wohler may be mistaken about which pipe runs under the section of roadway that appears to be in danger of failing.   Ms. Arrighi noted that she would speak further with Mr. Wohler and provide the Board with a written response on the matter.

Town Promotions Fund – Selectman Mahoney referenced a memo from Ms. Arrighi regarding her recommendations for use of the $190,000 in Town Promotions funding that was misallocated as a result of an administrative error.   Ms. Arrighi explained the error and discussed the ideas that have been proposed for the reallocation of those funds, which are appropriated by the Visitor Services Board and ultimately approved by Town Meeting.  

Selectman Mahoney noted that the 400th Anniversary Committee has expressed interest in requesting some of these funds for use towards the planning of the Town’s quadricentennial.   He also made note of Ms. Arrighi’s recommendation to designate some of the $190,000 for improvements to Burial Hill.   Selectman Machado mentioned that he had been informed of a decision made some years ago by previous members of the Board that each would set aside $500 of his/her annual stipend for the Distinguished Visitors Account.   Vice Chairman Malaguti said that he did not recall the decision to which Selectman Machado referred.  Ms. Arrighi affirmed that she would research the existence of the aforementioned $500 allocations for official visits.
Discussion turned briefly to the allocation of funds for the Thanksgiving and July 4th events.  
Chairman Quintal asked Ms. Arrighi to invite the organizers of the July 4th parade and fireworks display to speak at an upcoming meeting about plans for the 2010 event.  
Letters

No Turn on Red Signs – Selectman Machado referenced a letter from former selectman Roger Silva regarding the recent installment of “No Turn on Red” signs at several of the Town’s intersections.   Selectman Machado questioned the process behind the decision to install the traffic measures.   Ms. Arrighi explained that the installment of the signs was likely the result of deliberations by the Town’s in-house Parking & Traffic Task Force.  
New Business

Litter and Noise at West Pond – Selectman Machado reported that he has received some calls from neighbors of West Pond regarding late night activity (and subsequent littering) at the beach area.  He asked if the Police Department could make some surprise visits during the weekends to discourage the activity.

Debris after Rainstorms – Selectman Hallisey noted calls he received from citizens regarding debris that consistently washes from a private driveway onto the adjoining public roadway after a rainstorm.  Each time this occurs, he said, the Town must send a crew out to clear the roadway, which costs the taxpayers.   He inquired if the Town has the ability to order the owner to properly maintain the private driveway and prevent further debris from washing onto the public roadway.   Ms. Arrighi explained that the Highway Department is faced with issues like these on a regular basis throughout town, and she noted that there are some funds set aside in the DPW’s Transportation Improvement Program (“TIP”) each year for unanticipated roadwork and cleanup.  
Seaweed at White Horse Beach – Chairman Quintal noted that he received a call regarding the unusual amount of seaweed that washed ashore at White Horse Beach after a recent storm.  Ms. Arrighi noted that the Conservation Commission has given the Town permission to conduct some periodic clean-ups of the public beach areas.
Adjournment of Meeting

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to adjourn its meeting.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
Chairman Quintal noted that the Board was not scheduled to meet on July 28, 2009.
Tiffany Park, Clerk to the Board of Selectmen
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